MINUTES OF THE PLANNING AND ENVIRONMENTAL COMMITTEE HELD ON 
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In attendance:  Cllr R Gilbert

163.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Cllr Miss Woodman and Cllr Wyllie.

164.
SUSPENSION OF STANDING ORDERS
RESOLVED:  that Standing Orders be suspended to enable a presentation to be given by Mrs Shirley Clark, Assistant Director, Direct and Contract Services, East Herts District Council.

165.
PRESENTATION BY MRS SHIRLEY CLARK, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, DIRECT AND CONTRACT SERVICES, EAST HERTS DISTRICT COUNCIL

Mrs Clark gave an overview on her approach to the environmental maintenance functions which were undertaken by the District Council.  There would appear to be a great deal of confusion in the minds of the public as to precisely what functions were undertaken by the District Council, which, stated Mrs Clark, encompassed in the main refuse and street cleansing, abandoned vehicles, fly tipping and ground maintenance.  The latter included land retained in respect of ex-housing stock.  Grass cutting function extended to highway verges and maintenance of shrubbery, under agency agreements.  Refuse collection included re-cycling functions in respect of paper and garden waste. A limited amount of weed control was undertaken, with the bulk of the responsibility being undertaken by the Hertfordshire County Council.  Graffiti removal was another area of responsibility which the District Council undertook on its own structures, ie play equipment and re-cycling facilities with a wider remit in respect of  telephone boxes and shutters on shops.  Of great importance was communication on levels of service and advice on rights and responsibilities of the public. More rights were emanating down nationally to give Local Authorities more power in exercising their functions.

With regard to refuse control, this function was undertaken by a private organisation, 

MRS Environmental Services.  The District Council was pleased with the development of the refuse collection service and the improvement which had taken place in the service over previous years, with special emphasis in respect of the collection of missed bins.  The public’s satisfaction with the improved service had been evidenced and which was also borne out by the Best Value Performance Review.  The improved service was, in the main, due to contractural conditions with regard to replacement vehicles and staff achievements, with the ever present desire by the Contractor to seek improvements in the service, by way of offering the District Council more for the same.

Street collection and ground maintenance were both functions requiring external partnership to improve the service, with emphasis being placed on the need for intelligence reporting to achieve maximum efficiency of the service.  Street cleansing was a more difficult problem and the District Council endeavoured to increase efficiency in picking up changes in the pattern of litter in the area and to try to achieve the maximum effect within the limited resources available.  Local knowledge in identifying problem areas was invaluable and it was both the knowledge gleaned from the public and the Contractors which sought to reduce the problem areas.  It was a case of moving resources around to ensure that funds were in the right place.

With regard to fly tipping, there had been an improvement in the response time from previously four days to a situation where now most problem spots were removed within one day of being reported.  Generally, fly tipping included black sacks and general business waste.  Abandoned vehicles and their removal was another important aspect of the environmental function and effective removal had been made possible by the tightening up of legislation and a greater partnership relationship with the Police.  The District Council would, under new legislation, have greater powers with regard to the removal of abandoned vehicles and also the facility to take action against those vehicles not displaying a current tax disc.

Grounds maintenance was operated under a contract with Soddexo and it was accepted that it had been a difficult year with both members, officers and the general public being dissatisfied with the level of service.  Monitoring staff had been employed during the months of August to September, with a view to identifying service failures.  It was now hoped that there would be a significant improvement in the level of service provided.  Maintenance of grass verges on ‘A’ roads had been an issue with the Hertfordshire County Council having now taken back all such maintenance.  The situation would be reviewed and standards were being looked at to ascertain whether they compared with the standards required by the District Council.  

In conclusion, the District Council was trying to lead on communication and was pushing the message on new parking issues, litter and re-cycling.  The Community Voice Forum was also a very useful format in getting over the message and an effective way of involving the general public on wider issues.

A general question and answer session took place:-

	Q
	When was the last occasion street maintenance vehicles came to Bishop’s Stortford during the evening, as it was evident that other Towns had litter collection vehicles operating during the evening when high levels of litter were discarded?

	
	

	A
	This was not something which the District Council felt necessary within the current budget restraints.  The present scheduling related to the legal requirement placed on the District Council to ensure that litter was collected during the hours of 8am to 6pm.  The question of when it was an appropriate time to clean was something that the District Council needed to address and consideration was being given to amending the current time schedules.  


	
	

	Q
	Members felt that the District Council should be spending more on street cleansing. A cleaner Town would contribute to a feel good factor and might help to dissuade people from depositing litter.  

	
	

	A
	There was a dilemma as to whether the District Council spent more money on collection or whether funds should be channelled into educating the public in respect of matters relative to the management of litter.

	
	

	Q
	It was noticeable that litter picking had been extended to other areas of the Town but there was still a need for a further extension to encompass areas which were known trouble spots.  Sunday mornings revealed that roads on the periphery of the Town were generally untidy.  With regard to refuse collection, there was a problem caused by vehicles being in evidence during rush hour traffic which caused considerable congestion on numerous roads throughout the Town, particularly Dunmow Road and Havers Lane.

	
	

	A
	In general, the District Council had a list of streets which it aimed to avoid during peak periods and the named streets, as above, would be looked at with a view to including on the current list.  There was a problem with the build up of waste collection around parked vehicles but this was something which the District Council was hoping to address.

	
	

	Q
	What records were kept on green re-cycling? Was there a limit on general waste and what measurements of collection were taken?

	
	

	A
	The tonnage of waste collected by each vehicle was measured.  Records were kept on organic collection.

	
	

	Q
	Concern was expressed regarding gully cleansing and emptying which only occurred once per year.  The problem with this was that blocked gullys invariably caused a lot of flooding, especially in the Hockerill, Hadham Road and Windhill areas.  Once per year was felt not to be good enough and it should be done on a more regular basis. 

	
	

	A
	This function was the sole perogative of Hertfordshire County Council, not East Herts District Council.

	
	

	Q
	The problem of abandoned shopping trolleys was referred to and the possibility of ensuring that supermarket outlets did more to address the problem.

	
	

	A
	The District Council had authority to confiscate trolleys and to seek recompense for their recovery.  However, there was a difficulty regarding cost of collection and storage.  A number of outlets had provided ‘cattle grids’ and electronic tagging.  It was hoped that the re-development of the Town Centre might go a long way to solving the problem.  A clause in new legislation gave Local Authorities the power to fine supermarkets for allowing trolleys to be abandoned around the Town.


	
	

	Q
	A question was raised regarding ground maintenance land ownership.

	
	

	A
	In April/May the District Council had introduced a computer map of all known areas under its control.  Ward members had been issued with individual maps requesting their feedback and this had proved an effective tool in helping to produce a comprehensive colour coded ownership plan.

	
	

	Q
	With regard to general waste management, did regular meetings take place with fast food outlets?

	
	

	A
	The District Council Waste Manager had resigned before Christmas and a new Manager had only recently been in post.  It was intended to continue with the previous practice for an officer to meet with all the fast food outlets to discuss their requirements.  In general, there did not appear to be a problem with the major retail outlets but it was the very small establishments which were sometimes unaware of their legal requirements.


In conclusion, there was a general remark made that, when it came to refuse collection, the District Council had made significant improvements and there had also been a significant decline in the problems associated with dog fouling.  However, there was still a need to ensure that both members of staff of the District Council and the general public were informed more thoroughly of the precise functions covered by the Environmental Maintenance operation.

Mrs Clark was thanked for her attendance.

166.
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 16 AUGUST 2004


RESOLVED:  that the Minutes of the meeting held on 16 August 2004 be confirmed as a correct record of the proceedings and signed by the Chairman.

167.
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Cllr Demonti

Personal


Application No: 3/04/1656/FP/PJC





Personal


Application No.  3/04/1670/FP/MHT



Cllr Pinnell

Personal


Licences





Personal


Application No. 3/04/1656/FP/PJC





Personal


Application No. 3/04/1662/LC/FB






Personal 


Application No. 3/04/1676/FP/SCD


Cllr Gilbert

Personal


Application No. 3/04/1656/FP/PJC







Cllr Armstrong
Personal 


Licences





Personal


Application No.  3/04/1603/FP/PB





Personal


Application No.  3/04/1642/FP/MHT






Personal 


Application No.  3/04/1656/FP/PJC





Personal 


Application No.  3/04/1665/FP/LH





Personal and Prejudicial
Application No.  3/04/1662/LC/FB


Cllr Gray

Personal


Application No.  3/04/1731/FP/MHT

Cllr Warnell

Personal 


Application No.  3/04/1670/FP/MHT









Application No.  3/04/1695/FP/SCD


Cllr Barnes





Application No.  3/04/1603/FP/PB

Note:  Cllr Barnes gave an indication that he would vacate the Council Chamber during discussion on this item.


   

168.
PLANNING NOTIFICATIONS
i) No objections were raised on the following applications:
	3/04/1332/FP/FB
	New dwelling house and car parking plus new access and car parking space for No. 54 Preswick Drive

	
	Land adjacent to 54 Prestwick Drive

	
	Applicant:  Mr R Wilson

	
	

	3/04/1557/FP/LH
	Single storey side extension

	
	41 The Stewarts

	
	Applicant:  Mr R W Templey

	
	

	3/04/1655/FP/CD
	Single storey rear extension

	
	36 Proctors Way

	
	Applicant:  Mr and Mrs Njagi

	
	

	3/04/1656/FP/PJC
	Erection of new agricultural building, concrete area and horse walker

	
	Hadham Lodge, Stortford Road

	
	Applicant:  Mr P James

	
	

	3/04/1661/FP/GH
	Two storey side and single storey rear extension

	
	4 Foxglove Close

	
	Applicant:  Mr and Mrs Coldicot

	
	

	3/04/1662/LC/FB
	Demolish existing timber frame an clad garages to carry out repairs to retaining wall

	
	The Jolly Brewers PH, 170 South Street

	
	Applicant:  Punch Taverns

	
	Note:  Cllr Armstrong, having declared a personal and prejudicial interest in this application, vacated the Chamber for the duration of the discussion which ensued

	
	

	3/04/1665/FP/LH
	Two storey/single storey rear extension

	
	155 Rye Street

	
	Applicant:  Mr and Mrs K Everall


	
	

	3/04/1676/FP/SCD
	Change of use from B1 (light industrial) to B8 (warehousing and distribution)

	
	Unit 10, Haslemere Industrial Estate, Pig Lane

	
	Applicant:  The Enterprise Department Ltd

	
	Comment:  No objection was raised with the proviso that no working be undertaken during the following times:-

Monday – Friday      7am – 6pm

Saturday                    7am – 1pm

No Sundays or Bank Holidays

	
	

	3/04/1695/FP/SCD
	Two storey side and single storey rear extension

	
	50 Windhill

	
	Applicant:  Mr and Mrs T Manderson

	
	

	3/04/1714/FP/SCD
	Second storey side extension and part single storey rear extension

	
	49 Walnut Drive

	
	Applicant:  Mr and Mrs Humphreys

	
	

	3/04/1722/FP/GH
	Single storey rear extension

	
	138 Stortford Hall Park

	
	Applicant:  Mr and Mrs P O’Sullivan

	
	

	3/04/1734/FP/PJC
	Change of use from B1 (office) to D1 (dental surgery)

	
	1 Barrett Lane

	
	Applicant:  Oasis Dental Care Ltd

	
	

	CDU/ENK
	Sixth form block 

	3/***/-04 (CC0435)
	Birchwood High School

	
	Applicant:  Hertfordshire County Council


ii. Objections were raised on the following applications:

	3/04/1642/FP/MHT
	Two storey rear extension, single storey side extension and alterations to pharmacy and doctor’s surgery

	
	J Williamson Chemist, 1 Snowley Parade

	
	Applicant:  Mrs N Patel

	
	Reason:  Over development of the site

	
	

	3/04/1670/FP/MHT
	Extension to convert chalet bungalow to two storey house, plus single storey extension 

	
	22 Thorley Hill

	
	Applicant:  Wayne Gent

	
	Reason:   The proposal would result in the erection of a sheer brick wall which will dominate and over shadow the kitchen window of No. 24 Thorley Hill, resulting in a severe loss of light intrusion to the occupiers


	
	

	3/04/1731/FP/MHT
	Demolition of existing buildings and erection of 35 No. affordable housing flats

	
	Hurst Close

	
	Applicant:  Stort Valley Housing Association

	
	Reason: 

	
	i)
	Visually intrusive to the houses in Windhill

	
	ii)
	Over bearing aspect by virtue of its bulk and mass

	
	iii)
	Difficult ingress and egress into the site with the entrance being situated on a bend which will further exacerbate the current traffic problems in the area


iii. Deferred Application:

To note that the following application had been deferred:-  

	3/04/0247/FP/MHT
	Change of use to first and second floors

	
	26 South Street

	
	Applicant: S J Rought Whitta, The Outdoor Group Ltd

	
	Reason:  Clarification sought as to the change of use classification

	
	

	3/04/1535/FP/FB
	Car valeting and car storage

	
	Unit 2, Raynham Road

	
	Applicant:  Yousef Sohrabi

	
	Reason:  To ascertain precisely the intended use of the car storage and period of operation

	
	Note:  East Herts District Council confirmed that no further information had been submitted

	
	

	3/04/1538/AD/MHT
	Hoarding and shop sign

	
	6 Station Road

	
	Applicant:  Faruk Miah

	
	Reason:  Amended site plan had been submitted.  As no plans were displayed for members’ inspection, the application was deferred for the information to be made available at the next meeting.

	
	

	3/04/1540/FP/MHT
	New shop front including extract flue

	
	6 Station Road

	
	Applicant:  Faruk Miah

	
	Reason:  Amended site plan had been submitted.  As no plans were displayed for members’ inspection, the application was deferred for the information to be made available at the next meeting.

	
	

	3/04/1603/FP/PB
	Laying out of car parking and construction of new access to form park and ride facility

	
	Land at Bishop’s Stortford Football Club

	
	Applicant:  Bishop’s Stortford Football Club

	
	Reason:  Clarification sought as to the nature of the operation of the car park and ride and the legal implications

	
	Note:  Cllr Barnes vacated the Chamber during the discussion which ensued on this application


169.
PLANNING DECISIONS


To note the attached list of planning decisions issued by East Herts District Council


170.
APPEALS

To note the following Appeal decision issued by the Planning Inspectorate:-

3/03/1757/FP
Demolition of existing dwelling and garage, construct two new dwellings with double garages for each, upgrade existing road access





9 Chantry Road





Appellant:  Mr and Mrs Smith

171.
STREET NAMING AND NUMBERING

Development at 129 South Street

The Developer had suggested ‘Robin Jeffery Court’, Jeffery Court, or ‘Robin Court’ for approval

RESOLVED:  that the East Herts District Council be requested to supply information as the to the historical connection of Robin Jeffery with Bishop’s Stortford 

172.
LICENCES

(i)  To note the Notice of Application for the grant of a Provisional Justices On-Licence:- 


Zizzi, 14 Market Square

To:  Roy Pereira


(ii)  To note the Application for the transfer of Justices Licence

Amicus, Whitehall College, Dane O’Coys Road

From:

No information 


To:

Leslie Ellis

173.
UP-DATED REPORTS
	a.
	Signs in Bishop’s Stortford (first raised 27/10/03)

	
	E-mail received from Mr Chris Radford – sign to be erected in late summer.

Letter sent to Mr Radford asking for illustration of design 15/4/04.  Mr Batchelor, Hertfordshire Highways, had been supplied with a copy of the Town crest in order that he can progress this matter 15/7/04.  

Advised by HCC that no funding would be available to provide any gateway signs depicting the Town Crest - cost to be defrayed by the Town Council.  Expenditure on providing new signs for the town to be considered at the budget meeting later in the year.

	
	

	b.
	Bishop’s Stortford Signal Box  (First raised 5/1/04)

	
	Letter sent to Network Rail requesting that either the signal box be preserved and maintained or demolished (26/5/04).  Chased 21/7/04.  Chased 20/8/04

	
	

	c.
	Lighting in Station Road Car Park (first raised 5/4/04)

	
	Letter to Network Rail asking for lighting in car park 15/4/04.

	
	Network Rail chased 20/8/04

	
	

	d.
	Illegal Signage (first raised 24/5/04)

	
	Meeting with Mr Peter Massie currently being organized.

	
	

	e.
	Condition of Footpaths and Footways in Thorley Area (first raised 12/7/04)

	
	The Chairman stated that the matter was being addressed by East Herts District Council.  However, in matters of this nature it was not practically possible to act on ‘general areas’ and the precise locations were needed.  


174.
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDA 

None.

175.
URGENT BUSINESS 

(i)  Moat

Cllr Pinnell informed members that, having spoken to Paul Harris at the District Council, it had been established that a weir was to be constructed above the Link Road bridge, with action being imminent. 

It had subsequently been established that the bed of the moat was not as contaminated as had been expected and, as a consequence, the spoil could now be deposited on the Town Meads.  The saving of cost against the £30,000 estimated as a result of the aforementioned, would be offset against the cost of providing the weir.


(ii)  Road Closure


To note that the north end of Rye Street would be closed for three days during the evenings.
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